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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, November 27, 2007, at 1:30 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Vice-Chair Mike Blakely called the meeting to order at 1:40 p.m.


Present:
Bob Holloway

Felix Ramon

Katherine Kenison

Mike Blakely

2.
Introduction   
There were no introductions.

3.
Consent Agenda

a) Approval of Minutes for the 10/23/07 Study Session and the 10/23/07 Regular Board Meeting Minutes (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Assessment Update (I); d) Accreditation Report (I); e) Capital Project Report (I); f) Enrollment Report (I); g) Childcare Update (I); h) 2008 Board Meeting Dates (A); (i) Donations Report (A).

MOTION 07-43:
Trustee Mike Blakely moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
4.
Remarks

Public Comment – None

ASB President Matt Boyce reported Club activities. Phi Theta Kappa held its induction earlier this month as well as a very successful silent auction. They have a bake sale and concessions for Allied Arts planned for December.

MEChA and Students Supporting Students are co-sponsoring a dance to be held this Thursday night in the Auditorium.  They also sponsored a demonstration and speaker from the Wanapum Cultural Center the beginning of November. They assisted the local Food Bank as a service project. Their club president, Greg Gonzalez, has been invited to the TRIO Northwest Association of Special Programs to be on a panel showcasing the SSS club and their activities.  MEChA has been holding an ongoing canned food drive through the month of November.

The Nursing club held several fundraisers including a bake sale, a stethoscope sale, and a Little Ceaser’s Pizza Kit Sale.  They also participated in a community service project concerning breast cancer awareness in October. 

The welding club has been raising money through ongoing small welding projects throughout the community. They are also planning to build a railing for an elderly individual as a community service project.

Mr. Boyce went on to report that the ASB Bowling Night was successful at the beginning of this month, with attendance of over 170 students. The November 13th Stir Fry lunch fest featuring the One World Taiko Japanese drummers was well  attended with over 210 people.   

Most of the ASB officers attended a regional conference for the National Association for Campus Activities in Spokane. One of the groups coming to campus in April will facilitate a leadership workshop, which will be open to all campus club leaders. They will also facilitate a program discussing the advantages of using Facebook and MySpace to reach students. All campus administrators will be invited to attend this workshop.

ASB is currently holding a coat drive.  The regular Library Campout will be held during finals week for two nights, during which, ASB will give away pizza, cookies and soda in front of the library. Free massages and pool will also be available for students during the first day of finals.

Kathy Aldrich, Classified Staff representative reported a total 18 employees attended two safety meetings, one class, three trainings, one conference and one workshop.  

· Barbi Schachtschneider attended a sign language class thru CBIS.

· Anne Carter attended Portal training with Kami Bishop in BBT.

· Susan Nichols, Rick Tincani, Todd Sauer, Tom Munyan, Pete Radschishin, and Gene Hanover attended a Safety Meeting on Personal Protection Equipment.

· Susan Nichols, Valerie Mestdagh, Rick Tincani, Todd Sauer, Tom Munyan, and Pete Radschishin attended a Safety Training Meeting on Safe Lifting and Carrying at BBCC. 

· Ana Ellsworth attended Law Enforcement-Domestic Violence Training.

· Loralyn Allen attended CASAS Cadre Training-Adult Basic Skills at Columbia Basin College on October 25, 2007.

· Benny De Leon attended The Learning Workshop Inc. Academic Advantage Workshop.  He also attended the WAEYC Conference on October 24-27, 2007, in Yakima.
Faculty Association President Mike O'Konek reported information from faculty members.  Mark Yosting, High School Automotive Program Instructor, reported the High School Skills USA Club held their Senior Citizens Day November 17.  The students were very busy with oil changes, fluid adjustments and changing tires.  

Pat Patterson, Music Instructor, informed  Mr. O’Konek that the Big Bend Community Chorus, Orchestra and Soloists will perform “The Christmas Section” from Handel’s oratorio, Messiah, December 10, at 7:30 p.m. in the Wallenstien Theater.  He also reported that a new music class, Mariachi Music, has nine students registered.  Course material includes both vocal and instrumental instruction built around traditional Mexican music.

Mr. O’Konek and Instructor Chuck Cox hosted the FFA Potato Judging Contest.  Over 100 students from around the state participated in the contest.  Trustee Mike Blakely commented that he has been involved in this contest in the past and he stated it’s great to have high school students on campus gaining professional and public speaking skills. 

Art Instructor, Rie Palkovic, and Mr. O’Konek attended a three-day WEA leadership retreat in October.

Lastly, Mr. O’Konek reported that he and Chuck Cox organized the annual trip to the Seattle Auto show at Qwest Field.  Thirty students and several staff,  including Dean Tim Fuhrman, Dean Clyde Rasmussen and President Bonaudi enjoyed the Auto show.  

6. Evacuation Drill

Chair Katherine Kenison requested moving on to Item #6 to accommodate Psychology Instructor Dr. Ryann Leonard’s class schedule.  VP Ken Turner and Dr. Leonard presented a report on the successful evacuation drill held on campus October 23, 2007.  He credited Safety Consultant Robin Conner and Safety Committee Spokesperson Dr. Ryann Leonard for providing guidance and direction.  

Two debriefings were held following the drill, VP Turner facilitated the M & O debriefing and Dr. Leonard facilitated the ICS staff debriefing.  All buildings were evacuated in 14 minutes and the group was pleased that four minutes were shaved off of the mock evacuation drill time.  The drill was taken seriously by staff, faculty and students.  The drill was performed assuming cell phone and computer systems were unavailable and runners from M&O notified building coordinators in every building.  The runners also reported back to M&O via the radio when each building was evacuated.  The dorms and childcare facilities were very organized and their evacuations were accomplished quickly.  It was discovered that an additional building coordinator is needed in building 1500, one for each side as there is a permanent wall dividing the inside of the building.  All building coordinators had evacuation plans.

Dr. Leonard explained the points discussed during the building coordinators’ debriefing.  People took initiative quickly and efficiently.  Plans were made “on the fly” when necessary.  Information was shared appropriately through the command staff. Unique building issues were discovered and plans will be developed to overcome those issues.  The building coordinators agreed with M & O that building 1500 should have two building coordinators.  Staff and students in the welding department could not hear well, it’s important for the runner to be ensure the building coordinator is aware of what is happening. The library, cafeteria and conference rooms may be in use by community members.  Other issues that came to light included whether to lock the doors or not, tracking students, authority over traffic, and notifying community members.  Trustee Felix Ramon recommended obtaining traffic banners from law enforcement.  

VP Turner also stated BBCC may be receiving software from Bellevue Community College to notify students, who have provided cell phone numbers, of emergencies.

Trustee Blakely asked if the SBCTC plans to funnel money to safety committees. President Bonaudi explained that the SBCTC is considering an $8.5 million request to the legislature to fund emergency services at the colleges.  He also stated he was pleased with the outcome of the drill and the additional information gathered during the drill.

VP Turner explained that hr has received information from Grant County Emergency Management Services stating that BBCC is NIMS compliant.  Trustee Katherine Kenison asked about on-going requirements to maintain compliance.  VP Turner replied that BBCC will submit a report to FEMA every Fall.

VP Turner also reported that he has obtained a project number for the rental of the parking space near Buildings 9000 and 9100.  He has also visited the Soil Conservation District property twice and a clean up is being planned.

4.
Remarks

VP Mike Lang continued with remarks.  He described the Student Achievement Initiative.  This is a statewide initiative within the community and technical college system to develop an incentive system that rewards colleges for improving student achievement.  It came about in response to one of three goals of the State Board’s 10-year system direction, “Achieve increased educational attainment for all residents across the state.”  Colleges are to be measured on the following items:


Improving preparation for college level courses


Building to a year of college credit


Completing college level math/SQR (class)


Completing certificates, degree and apprenticeship training

Trustee Katherine Kenison was on the Student Achievement Task Force and Sandy Cheek, Director of Basic Skills, was on the Student Achievement Advisory Committee.

July 10, 2007, BBCC was allocated $51,471 annually beginning with the 2007 Academic year to develop strategies for student persistence.  In October it became apparent that the Student Achievement Initiative and the Student Persistence money was linked.  VP Mike Lang began working with Jerry Workman to identify students who were similar to students eligible for Trio services.  Since TRIO is underfunded this year, VP Lang authorized an allocation of the student persistence money to TRIO.  Fifty students were identified by id# and their use of services will be tracked. Director of WorkFirst Training, Jackie Johnston, developed a flow chart showing referral options.  The referral process is a safety net and services offered provide assistance including: student study skills, coping with stress, time management, financial assistance, and work readiness.  Workshops are being developed based on the feedback received from students.

Jerry Workman, Director of Student Support Services described the intake process.  During the intake appointment he discusses the student’s goals, needs and barriers. Forty-four students  are engaged in goal planning and they are contacted at least every three weeks, some students visit the TRIO office more often.  Students are receiving assistance overcoming various hurdles.  

VP Mike Lang continued with the discussion.  Other staff have been brought in to discuss plans to nurture students.  Director of Basic Skills, Sandy Cheek, will be surveying Adult Basic Education (ABE), English as a Second Language (ESL), and GED students to determine how best to meet their needs.  Trustee Mike Blakely asked about providing services to potential students.  VP Lang replied that the students must be enrolled and that College Survival Skills courses are being offered in outlying areas and they have been well received.  The counselors and advisors are also available to assist potential students.  

Trustee Bob Holloway commended everyone involved with this initiative.  President Bonaudi explained that this initiative is on-going,  

Mr. Workman reported that as a result of BBCC’s exemplary TRIO program as detailed in their annual performance report, evaluators from TRIO will be on campus in December.  They will review the program for best practices.  President Bonaudi stated it would be ideal to provide TRIO services to all students.  The funding from the student achievement initiative has allowed more students to experience “high touch” services.  Of the $51,000, $30,000 is provided directly to students and $20,000 funds program staff.

VP Mike Lang invited Kim Jackson, ASB Advisor and Speech Instructor, to discuss her Speech class.  Ms. Jackson reported that one of her speech students from Mattawa invited her to the Mattawa High School to talk with four classes.  Ms. Jackson discussed college life and helped the students understand what to expect from the freshman experience and how to succeed their first year in college.  

5. Exceptional Faculty Award Recommendations

The Board members reviewed the Exceptional Faculty Award recommendations for Nursing Instructor Jennifer Brooks and Chemistry Instructor John Peterson.

MOTION 07-44:
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the Exceptional Faculty Award recommendations to Ms. Jennifer Brooks ($2,000) and Mr. John Peterson ($2,000) as presented.  Trustee Mike Blakely seconded the motion, and the motion carried.
Trustee Katherine Kenison congratulated the recipients on their awards.

7.
The U.S. Congress and You

President Bonaudi explained that BBCC has sponsored an informational DVD regarding the U.S. Congress.  An abbreviated version of the DVD was played featuring President Bonaudi, Bob Schieffer from Face the Nation and Representative Doc Hastings.  This DVD will be distributed to all High Schools and Libraries in the 4th Congressional District.  


Trustee Katherine Kenison called for a 10-minute break at 3:00 p.m.

The meeting reconvened at 3:10 p.m.

8.
Assessment of Board Activity

Trustee Mike Blakely reported that he attended the Faculty/Staff thank you reception.  He also attended an Operations Task Force meeting and discussed high school recruiting with CBIS Director Allan Peterson.  He attended the TACTC Legislative Committee meeting in support of Chairman Katherine Kenison.  Trustee Blakely and his wife enjoyed a great lunch in the BBCC Dining Hall.  A Quincy High teacher contacted Outreach Advisor Jose Esparza after being encouraged by Trustee Blakely.  He discussed future changes with a State Board of Education member.  Lastly, he attended the American Welding Society (AWS) tour of Katana Industries in Ephrata and followed up with letters of appreciation to Katana Industries, Chris Mosely and Clark Thomas.

Trustee Felix Ramon indicated he attended an Advisory Committee dinner.  He also attended an Operations Task Force meeting, Marketing sub-committee meeting and the Faculty/Staff thank you reception.  The 40/8 group met and voted to increase the amount of their Nursing Scholarship to $1,000 while Trustee Ramon was in attendance.  The Legislative Steering Committee meeting and Cellarbration! Committee meeting were attended by Trustee Ramon.  An Event Sponsorship Workshop by Bruce Skinner was presented by the Foundation and Trustee Ramon attended and discussed ideas to raise additional funds for Cellarbration.  Lastly, he was contacted by the state auditors regarding their visit to BBCC and he requested to be contacted to attend their exit conference.

Trustee Bob Holloway reported he attended a Columbia River Water Initiative meeting and the Faculty/Staff thank you reception.  He also talked with a Quincy resident about attending BBCC for the fall quarter.  “In the Mood” was held in Wallenstien Theater and Bob Holloway attended.  He met the state auditors on the campus and he took the BBCC math placement test.  Trustee Holloway talked with Dr. Garcia in Lewiston, Idaho about a Japanese student wanting to attend the BBCC Flight Program.  He also attended the TACTC Legislative Steering Committee meeting and the Event Sponsorship Workshop.

Trustee Katherine Kenison stated she attended the Faculty/Staff thank you reception.  She also enjoyed the Katana Industries Tour.  She attended the TACTC Legislative Steering Committee meeting and exchanged e-mail with SBCTC staff.  She reported good discussions with BBCC industry partners during the Operations Task Force meeting she attended.   

VP Ken Turner reported the state auditors are on campus, they are reviewing contracts, financial aid, grants, etc.  The exit conference will be published as a public meeting.

9.
Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting

The next regularly scheduled Board meeting will be held January 15, 2007 at 1:30 p.m.

10.
Miscellaneous

President Bonaudi described the 2008 Aviation Calendars as a salute to students of the Aviation Sciences programs.  The former students highlighted are from around the United States.  PIO Catherine Holestine and Offset Operator/Supervisor Tony Dillon produced a very impressive calendar.   

A draft of the equipment request to SBCTC from all Washington state community colleges was distributed by President Bonaudi.  He explained there is no vehicle for major equipment requests in the capital budget process and this draft document is seen as a way to convey this important message to Governor’s staff and legislators.  

President Bonaudi discussed the Faculty/Staff thank you reception.  He stated that Faculty and Staff were impressed with the opportunity to talk with the Trustees.

The group reviewed the list of upcoming ACCT events.  President Bonaudi will attend the ACCT Legislative Summit.  There are two ACCT Governance Leadership workshops scheduled and the ACCT Congress will be held in New York in October 2008.  The Winter TACTC Conference will be held January 22 – 23, 2008 in Olympia.  

PIO Catherine Holestine recently submitted the newly designed Viking logo to the National Council for Marketing and Public Relations (NCMPR).  The logo was honored with the silver medallion in the regional competition.

Trustee Katherine Kenison reported that Dr. Wayne Martin, Columbia Basin College Trustee, recently received the Black Engineers Community Service Award.  The Trustees asked that a congratulatory card be sent to Dr. Martin.

Trustee Mike Blakely reported that Quincy School District Superintendent, Burton Dickerson, was very appreciative that President Bonaudi sent get well flowers following Dr. Dickerson’s accident.  

Trustee Felix Ramon asked about scheduling joint Board meetings with local school districts.  President Bonaudi responded that he is hopeful that the Mattawa and Warden School District Boards will meet the BBCC Board early in 2008.  He will follow up on scheduling those meetings.

The Ryan Flock Memorial basketball game will be held in the DeVries Activity Center Wednesday, December 19.

The Board adjourned to Executive Session at 3:40 p.m. for 30 minutes to discuss items provided for in RCW 42.30.110 (1): (g) to evaluate the qualifications of an applicant for public employment or to review the performance of a public employee. The meeting was reconvened at 4:10 p.m. with no action taken during executive session.

The meeting adjourned at 4:10 p.m.

    Katherine Kenison, Chair


ATTEST:

 William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
